January 28, 2022

THESIS

The impact of SARS-CoV-2 on nasal respiratory epithelial cell differentiation



Author: Jowi Olfers Supervisor: dr. M.N. Hylkema





The impact of SARS-CoV-2 on nasal respiratory epithelial cell differentiation

Author	Jowi Olfers, s4996712 Student premaster Biomedical Sciences
Date	January 28, 2022
Institutions	University of Groningen (UG) and the University Medical Center Groningen (UMCG) $% \left(\mathcal{M}^{2}\right) =\left(\mathcal{M}^{2}\right) \left(\mathcal{M}^{2}\right) \left$
Department	Pathology and Medical Biology (UMCG)
Supervisor	dr. M.N. Hylkema
Course	Bachelor's Thesis Life Sciences WBBY901-05





Source cover image: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Image library: coronavirus. Obtained January 25, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/media/subtopic/images.htm

Abstract

Since December 2019 there has been a global outbreak of the coronavirus severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2). SARS-CoV-2 infection varies from patients being asymptomatic to experiencing severe respiratory destress and/or multi organ failure. Generally, the lower airways are marked as SARS-CoV-2' main target for infection, replication and transmission, leading to the nasal respiratory epithelium (NRE) to be overlooked. However, the NRE could also be a main target site since this area is in closest contact to the outside world and therefore has great potential for viral transmission. Hence, it is of interest to examine the viral tropism of SARS-CoV-2 within the NRE and its pathogenesis. Numerous studies showed high expression of entry-related host factors and the detection of the virus or its related content in the ciliated and secretory cells. Once SARS-CoV-2 infects these cells, it may exert several effects on cellular morphology and physiology. Research showed a significant increase in transcripts in clusters of basal- and secretory cells and dedifferentiation of ciliated cells. The dedifferentiation leads to loss and abnormal structures of cilia, resulting in reduced mucociliary clearance. Moreover, the cellular composition of the NRE showed significant differences of certain cell populations between healthy controls and Coronavirus Disease-2019 (COVID-19) patients. Arguably, indicating critical amounts of cell death of ciliated and secretory cells. In conclusion, SARS-CoV-2 specifically targets the ciliated and secretory cells of the NRE and is by means of different mechanisms able to alter their differentiation and cellular survival.

Table of Contents

Introduction
SARS-CoV-2
Variants 4
Life cycle
Pathophysiology6
Viral tropism of SARS-CoV-2 in the nasal epithelium7
Expression of SARS-CoV-2 entry-related host factors in the NRE7
Ciliated and secretory cells as the main targets for SARS-CoV-2 infection
The impact of SARS-CoV-2 on the NRE
Cytopathic effects of SARS-CoV-2 on ciliated cells11
The impact of SARS-CoV-2 on respiratory epithelium differentiation
Altered cellular composition of the NRE upon SARS-CoV-2 infection
Discussion
Literature list

Introduction

Two years since the first report of the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) cases in the Wuhan province in China, over 300 million cases have been confirmed and almost 5.5 million people have died globally as of January 11, 2022 (*Situation by Region, Country, Territory & Area*, 2022). Worldwide, countries try to manage the viral spread by encouraging self-distancing and vaccination, promoting contact tracing and requiring people to wear a mask in public. The disease caused by SARS-CoV-2 is named Coronavirus Disease-2019 (COVID-19). People with COVID-19 show clinical features ranging from asymptomatic state to acute respiratory distress syndrome and multi organ dysfunction. The common clinical features include fever, cough, sore throat, olfactory dysfunction, fatigue, headache, myalgia and breathlessness (Raoult et al., 2020; Singhal, 2020). The virus is transmitted through large droplets generated during coughing and sneezing by symptomatic patients, but can also occur from asymptomatic people and before onset of symptoms (Rothe et al., 2020). Fortunately, there is an increasing number of promising results being published. The number of deaths due to COVID-19 is decreasing (*Global Situation*, 2022) and the fact that most people on the intensive care are unvaccinated, suggests that the used vaccines are indeed effective (*4 in 5 COVID-19 Patients in ICU Are Not Vaccinated*, 2021; *Wöchentlicher Lagebericht Zu COVID-19*, 2021)

Since the discovery of SARS-CoV-2, numerous studies have been done on its molecular biology and pathogenesis. These studies generally focussed on the lower respiratory tract since this is the site with high levels of viral entry, inflammation and tissue damage (Chu et al., 2020; Singhal, 2020). Most patients with COVID-19, however, only have mild to moderate symptoms. These pre-symptomatic or mildly symptomatic patients have a high viral load of SARS-CoV-2 in samples taken by nasal swab and show high transmissibility of the virus through respiratory droplets or aerosols (Gandhi et al., 2020; He et al., 2020). Nasal tissue mostly consists of pseudostratified ciliated epithelium, also called respiratory epithelium, that is interspersed with mucus-secreting goblet cells (Harkema et al., 2006). This epithelium covers the majority of the nasal cavity and forms a thin layer of mucus with active ciliary movement that ultimately traps and removes pathogens, also called mucociliary clearance (Bustamante-Marin & Ostrowski, 2017; Haschek et al., 2002).

Although the nasal respiratory epithelium (NRE) serves as a front line in respiratory defence against lower respiratory tract infections, it also could be a target for viral infection, replication and transmission (Fodoulian et al., 2020; Gengler et al., 2020; Hewitt & Lloyd, 2021). Subsequently, if the NRE get infected, then it is important to determine the effects of SARS-CoV-2 infection and replication on the epithelium. In general, only the cells that express the necessary entry-related host factors are able to get infected. The corresponding pathological effects, however, are most likely not restricted to the infected cells. These affects possibly include altered cell differentiation, which may lead to impaired tissue functioning and altered epithelium regeneration. All things considered, it is of high interest to investigate the viral tropism of SARS-CoV-2 within the NRE and to determine the associated impact on functionality, differentiation and cellular survival.

SARS-CoV-2

Coronaviruses (CoVs) consist of a highly diverse family that is not only able to infect humans, but also other mammals and avian species. The most recently discovered CoV was identified in December 2019 as SARS-CoV-2. Genetic analysis showed that SARS-CoV-2 is closest related to a β -coronavirus found in bats in China. Furthermore, it is the seventh CoV known to infect humans, and with the severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) and the Middle East respiratory syndrome (MERS), the only CoVs that can cause fatal respiratory tract infections (Gorbalenya et al., 2020; Munster et al., 2020). The origin of SARS-CoV-2 is still debated. The most closely related viruses originate from bats with 96.2% sequence homology at the whole-genome level to the bat CoV RaTG13 (Zhou et al., 2020). CoVs are enveloped viruses with a positive-sense single stranded RNA genomes ranging from 26-30 kb (Cui et al., 2019; Orhan & Senol Deniz, 2020). The SARS-CoV-2 genome contains 14 open reading frames (ORFs) encoding for 27 proteins. Nearly 70% codes for 15 non-structural proteins (nsps), the remaining ORFs encode for four structural proteins; membrane (M), envelope (E), spike (S) and nucleocapsid (N) proteins and eight accessories' proteins (Wu et al., 2020). The S protein comprises two subunits: S1 and S2. S1 holds the receptor-binding domain (RBD) while S2 is needed for fusion of the virus with the cellular membrane of the host (V'kovski et al., 2021). At the inner side of the virion, the N proteins are bound to the positive-sense single-stranded RNA genome to stabilize the RNA (Bakhiet & Taurin, 2021; Chang et al., 2014).

Variants

Viruses are microorganism that are known for their ability to continuously evolve due to mutations during replication. Mutations are an intrinsic characteristic of all viruses, which occurs in DNA as well as RNA viruses. Nevertheless, RNA viruses present higher mutation rates than DNA viruses. Replication of RNA viruses

involves an intrinsically error-prone RNA polymerase, resulting in the introduction of mutations in their genome in each step of the copying cycle. These replication cycles are able to occur within hours, ensuring the generation of a diverse virus population just within one infected host (Almubaid & Al-Mubaid, 2021). CoVs are in possession of enzymes that remove erroneous mutagenic nucleotides incorporated by RNA polymerases. Consequently, generating less mutations in their replication cycles than other RNA viruses, which leads to a relatively elevated replication accuracy preservation and virus transcription (Ferron et al., 2017). Usually, mutations that cause a disadvantage concerning transmission, viral replication or immunity escape, will escalate in frequency with the consequence of reduction of its efficiency. Virus development is extremely unpredictable, specifically because mutation frequency can randomly increase or decrease. Most RNA viruses show considerable potential to adapt to new habitats and hosts, and to withstand the impact of various selective pressures. The extensive progression of the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic gave viruses the opportunity to come across a diverse host genetic varieties and a wide variety of distinct cellular microenvironments. Especially these factors provided the right circumstances for increased mutation rates that will influences SARS-CoV-2 virulence, transmissibility and/or pathogenesis (Chakraborty, 2021; Janik et al., 2021). Currently, various SARS-CoV-2 variants have been documented worldwide during the COVID-19 pandemic. Five variants have rapidly become a great concern in many countries. They possess mutations of interest and provide evidence of international spreading: alpha (B.1.1.7 and Q lineages), beta (B.1.351 and descendent lineages), gamma (P.1 and descendent lineages), delta (B.1.617.2 AY lineages) and omicron (B.1.1.529 and BA lineages)(O'Toole et al., 2021; SARS-CoV-2 Variant Classifications and Definitions, 2021). All these variants share one specific mutation called D614G. Early on in the COVID-19 pandemic the D614G mutation became the global dominant variant. The D614G mutation results in a replacement of aspartic acid with glycine at position 614 of the S glycoprotein. Due to the role of the S protein in viral entry, mutations in this protein can drastically reduce or enhance infectivity and transmissibility (Hou, Chiba, et al., 2020; Volz et al., 2021).

Life cycle

SARS-CoV-2 enters the host cell by direct fusion of the viral envelope with the host cell membrane, or through membrane fusion after endocytosis. Both pathways are initiated by binding of the RBD of the S protein to the human host cell receptors at the cell surface (W. Li et al., 2003; Wan et al., 2020). The major host receptor that binds to the RBD domain of the S protein is angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2)(W. Li et al., 2003). Consequently, expression and tissue distribution of entry receptors influence viral tropism and pathogenicity (V'kovski et al., 2021). The RDB-receptor interaction triggers the S protein to undergo proteolytic cleavage. If this is initiated, then one or several of the multiple ways for the S protein to be cleaved will get activated. Certain cellular proteases, predominantly furin, are able to cleave at the S1/S2 site and other proteases, mainly TMPRSS2, at the S2' site of the S protein on the cell surface of host cells (Bestle et al., 2020). This cleavage modifies the conformation of the cleaved S proteins irreversibly and allows the S2 subunit to insert into the host membrane and guide the fusion of the viral and cellular membranes (Peng et al., 2021). Once fused, viral RNA gets released into the host cytoplasm where it utilizes the host and its own machinery to replicate its genetic material and assemble new viral particles (Hoffmann et al., 2020). First, the RNA replicase-transcriptase complex (RTC) gets formed to produce both genomic and sub-genomic RNAs, the latter which serves are mRNA for structural proteins such as the E, N, M, and S proteins that are produced through discontinuous transcription. Both RNAs are produced through negativesense intermediates via the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (RdRp). Subsequently, the viral nucleocapsids get assembled with N-protein encapsidated genomic RNA in the cytoplasm. The assembled viral nucleocapsid buds into the lumen of the endoplasmic reticulum-Golgi intermediate compartment and the completed, mature virion is released from the infected cell through exocytosis (Alturki et al., 2020; Fehr & Perlman, 2015) (Fig. 1).

Viral entry of SARS-CoV-2 through direct fusion, the primary pathway, has some differences compared to membrane fusion after endocytosis, the alternative pathway. The primary pathway uses proteolytic enzymes, mainly TMPRSS2, which is present at the cell surface; meaning that TMPRSS2-mediated S protein activation occurs at the plasma membrane, whereas activation of the alternative pathway occurs in the endolysosome, in the cytoplasm after endocytosis (Jackson et al., 2022; Zhang et al., 2021). Some of the most important proteases of the alternative pathway are the endosomal cysteine proteases Cathepsin B (Cat B) and Cathepsin L (Cat L) (Cat B/L) (Simmons et al., 2005). Another study investigated whether there is a difference between Cat B' and Cat L' efficacy in priming the S protein in the lysosome. Here they showed no marked effects on viral entry in cells that received Cat B inhibitor treatment, but they did detect a significant decrease of viral entry after Cat L inhibition treatment. Indicating, the importance of Cat L on S protein priming in the lysosome (Ou et al., 2020). Notably, SARS-CoV-2 entry relies rather on TMPRSS2 than Cat B/L co-expression. *In vitro* testing even showed that TMPRSS2 expression dictates the used entry pathway of SARS-CoV-2 to infect host cells (Koch et al., 2021). Moreover, TMPRSS2 expression proved to be essential

in SARS-CoV-2 entry in lung cell lines and primary lung cells (Hoffmann et al., 2020; Shang et al., 2020). Thus, based on these results it can be assumed that ACE2 and TMPRSS2 are the most crucial factors in the viral tropism of SARS-CoV-2, and are possible host targets for blocking the viral entry.



Figure 1. SARS-CoV-2 life cycle. *SARS-CoV-2 S protein binding to the ACE2 receptor initiates viral entry* of the host cell through direct fusion or membrane fusion after endocytosis. Both TMPRSS2-mediated and Cat L-mediated S protein activation leads to the release of viral ssRNA. By its own machinery, the RNA is transcribed and replicated forming genomic and sub-genomic RNAs. The sub-genomic RNAs gets translated and the resulting proteins assemble with the genomic RNA to form a new virion. These virions get released by exocytosis (Muralidar et al., 2021).

Pathophysiology

SARS-CoV-2 is a cytopathic virus that kills the cells and damages the host tissue as part of its replication cycle. Cell death following viral infection has been associated with pyroptosis, apoptosis, necroptosis (all three combined is called PANoptosis) and autophagy (S. Li et al., 2020; Yap et al., 2020). Some of these programmed cell deaths can trigger the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines. Previous studies have reported this release in patients infected with SARS-CoV-2. The secretion of cytokines and chemokines induces inflammation and recruits monocytes and macrophages, which release cytokines to prime the adaptive immune response. In most patients, immune cells' recruitment will eventually clear the virus, and inflammation will recede. However, in some patients with a weak immune system and/or other pre-existing

conditions, an uncontrolled inflammatory response linked to a cytokine storm has been associated with high severity of the pulmonary inflammation (Li et al., 2020).

ACE2 is widely expressed in cells of the respiratory system, mainly alveolar epithelial type II cells (AEC2), which are critical for the gas exchange function by preventing the alveoli from collapsing (Chu et al., 2020; Silverthorn, 2019) and the respiratory epithelium (Sungnak et al., 2020), but also in extrapulmonary tissues including intestines, liver, heart, vascular endothelium, kidneys, urinary bladder and testis (Cheng et al., 2007; Zou et al., 2020). Therefore, it is likely that the pathological effects will not only occur in the respiratory tract, but also in several other organs of the body. Increasing SARS-CoV-2' pathogenicity.

Viral tropism of SARS-CoV-2 in the nasal epithelium

One of the main targets of the upper respiratory tract of SARS-CoV-2 infection is nasal tissue. This is supported by the study of Nakayama and co-workers, where they demonstrated that in individuals with COVID-19, SARS-CoV-2 infects and propagates within multiple regions of the proximal respiratory tract, but the highest signals could be detected in nasal and tracheal epithelia (Nakayama et al., 2021). The nasal epithelium is located in the nasal cavity and can be divided into five distinct surface populations. These include the squamous, respiratory, olfactory, transitional and lymphoepithelial epithelium. Each type of epithelium covers a different area within the nasal cavity to perform its specialised and required functions for proper tissue functioning (Harkema et al., 2006; Herbert et al., 2018).

The majority of the nasal cavity is covered by respiratory- and olfactory epithelium, of which the respiratory epithelium is most prominent. The olfactory epithelium, the sheet of neurons and supporting cells that line approximately half of the nasal cavities, is the main site of transduction of olfactory information. The olfactory epithelium contains mucus-secreting glands and three distinct cell types: olfactory receptor neurons, sustentacular (supporting) cells and basal cells (stem cells) (Purves et al., 2001). The respiratory epithelium is a pseudostratified epithelium that is the first-line of defence against environmental stimuli such as cigarette smoke, allergens and microbes. It consists of six morphologically distinct cell types: ciliated columnar, non-ciliated columnar, goblet (secretory), brush, cuboidal, and basal cells (Fig.2) (Monteiro-Riviere & Popp, 1984; Uraih&Maronpot, 1990). Fully differentiated ciliated cells each possess over 200 motile cilia that beat in a coordinated, directional manner to propel inhaled contaminants trapped by the mucus layer out of the respiratory tract. This makes the mucociliary clearance process essential to maintain respiratory health and prevent infection (Bustamante-Marin & Ostrowski, 2017; Haschek et al., 2002). The basal cells are present in both respiratory and olfactory epithelia and function as the stem/progenitor cells, responding to cell decrepitude and injury by generating precursor/intermediate undifferentiated cells. These undifferentiated precursor cells are able to differentiate into epithelium cells, including ciliated and secretory cells. Therefore, strongly contribute to airway homeostasis (Rock et al., 2010; Tilley et al., 2015).



Figure 2. Illustration of the nasal respiratory mucosa. *The six different cell types of the NRE presented on top of the basal lamina and the lamina propria* (Diambra et al., 2021; Herbert et al., 2018).

Expression of SARS-CoV-2 entry-related host factors in the NRE

Viral entry of SARS-CoV-2 mostly relies on the affinity of the S protein and the ACE2 receptor, TMPRSS2 protease activity and their expression levels on the surface of the host cell (Hoffmann et al., 2020). This makes them essential indicators of infection susceptibility. Gene expression of ACE2 and TMPRSS2 has been

reported to occur largely in AEC2 cells (Chu et al., 2020; Zou et al., 2020). Nevertheless, other cells of the respiratory tract also express these proteins. In 2004, the study of Hamming and colleagues did not detect ACE2 expression on the surface of epithelial cells from the upper respiratory tract (Hamming et al., 2004). However, in 2012 another study was published that had detected ACE2 and TMPRSS2 positive cells in the nasal respiratory- and transitional epithelium by means of immunohistochemistry (Bertram et al., 2012). Other studies confirmed this, but also reported that none of the analysed cells expressed high levels of ACE2 (Zou et al., 2020). To clarify the expression patterns, the study of Sungnak and colleagues analysed their expression and the expression of other genes potentially associated with SARS-CoV-2 pathogenesis at cellular resolution, using single-cell RNA sequencing (scRNA-seq) with datasets from healthy donors. Here they determined that ACE2 and TMPRSS2 were expressed across multiple tissues, e.g., lung, ileum, colon, gallbladder, kidney and prostate. Overall, the expression of TMPRSS2 was higher and broader distributed. Suggesting that for initial infection, ACE2 rather than TMPRSS2, may be a limiting factor for viral entry. Some of the ACE2 and/or TMPRSS2 positive cells are part of the lung and airway epithelium. Despite low level of overall expression, ACE2 was expressed in multiple epithelial cell types across the airway, as well as in AEC2 cells in the parenchyma. Notably, the ciliated and secretory nasal epithelial cells show the highest ACE2 expression among all examined cells of the respiratory system, and are complemented with relatively high expression levels of TMPRSS2 (Fig.3). To validate their findings, they performed the same analysis with datasets from two different studies (Deprez et al., 2019; Vieira Braga et al., 2019). The following results were consistent with the previously found enriched ACE2 expression in nasal ciliated and secretory cells. Subsequently, all ACE2 positive cells were analysed on co-expression. Only a small subset of ACE2 positive cells showed co-expression of TMPRSS2, wherefrom most were fully differentiated ciliated cells. These results imply that the virus might use an alternative pathway, such as membrane fusion after endocytosis by Cat L, to enter the cells (Sungnak et al., 2020). Remarkably, the study of Ziegler and colleagues presented results that contradict the findings by Sungnak and co-workers. They obtained samples from the ethmoid sinus and inferior turbinate and found low levels of ACE2 and TMPRSS2 in ciliated cells and high levels in the secretory cells, specifically the goblet cells (Ziegler et al., 2020).



Figure 3. Expression of ACE2 and TMPRSS2 across tissues from the respiratory tract. Enrichment of ACE2 and TMPRSS2 expression in nasal ciliated and secretory cells. These cells have relatively high levels of co-expression in comparison with the rest of the cells of the respiratory tract (Sungnak et al., 2020).

Besides the cells of the respiratory epithelium, there are multiple cells in the olfactory epithelium that also express the entry factors ACE2 and TMPRSS2. These cells are non-neuronal cells, including sustentacular, basal and perivascular cells. No expression has been detected in the olfactory sensory neurons (Brann et al., 2020; Fodoulian et al., 2020). Viral entry in the olfactory epithelium is confirmed by Meinhardt and colleagues, they showed the presence of intact CoV particles and a relatively high amount of viral RNA of SARS-CoV-2 in the olfactory mucosa (Meinhardt et al., 2021). Interestingly, another study used a mouse model to obtain more information about *ACE2* and *TMPRSS2* expression. Here they confirmed the high levels of *ACE2* and *TMPRSS2* expression in sustentacular cells and showed that in mice, with older age, the amount of ACE2 protein increases in the olfactory epithelium, as does the amount of TMPRSS2 (Bilinska et al., 2020).

Although cellular tropism of SARS-CoV-2 has been described based on detection of mRNA using scRNA-Seq or in situ mapping, transcript levels in an isolated single cell do not fully reflect the real-world expression and cellular localization of the protein of interest in a tissue (Liu et al., 2016). Likewise, in host-virus interactions, the presence of some viral mRNA in a cell does not necessarily equal viral replication. Therefore, it is of interest to not only examine the mRNA- but also the protein levels. In 2021, the study of Ahn and colleagues delineated the localization of SARS-CoV-2 entry-related host factors and their relative expression in the NRE by combining immunofluorescence staining (IFS) and scRNA-Seq. In addition, in patients with COVID-19 the same methods were used to define the cellular tropism of SARS-CoV-2 in the NRE. First, they examined the localization and relative levels of ACE2, TMPRSS2, and furin in nasal respiratory epithelia obtained from 6 patients with pituitary adenoma during transnasal dissection surgery by means of IFS. The signal intensity of ACE2, TMPRSS2 and furin in the ciliated cells was relatively high and most notably, the signal was higher at the apical versus the basal side of the epithelium, whereas it was not present at motile cilia themselves (Fig. 4A-C). This confirms previous findings where they also detected a relatively abundant presence of ACE2 on the apical side of the membrane of the cells of the respiratory epithelium (Jia et al., 2005). Unlike the results of the ciliated cells, there was no distinct detection of ACE2, TMPRSS2 and furin in the goblet cells (Fig. 4D-F). Secondly, to validate these findings they also executed IFS in respiratory epithelia and lung tissues collected from two macaque monkeys. Consistent with previous reports, ACE2 and TMPRSS2 were highly and selectively present in the ciliated cells of the nasal mucosa, bronchus and bronchioles, but rarely or never detected in goblet cells. Next, they also validated whether the protein expression levels matched previously published detectable levels of mRNA since several studies already analysed tissue infection susceptibility by means of scRNA-Seq analysis and in situ mapping (Sungnak et al., 2020; Ziegler et al., 2020; Zou et al., 2020). However, the reported mRNA data did not match their IFS results. To clarify this mismatch, they performed scRNA-Seq analysis of the NRE from the patients whose tissues were used for the IFS study. Only 1.8% of the respiratory epithelium had a detectable level of ACE2 mRNA transcript, whereas only a small number of the ACE2 positive cells showed detectable levels of TMPRSS2 and FURIN. Finally, they compared the mRNA expression levels among the respiratory epithelial cell clusters: basal, suprabasal, club, goblet and ciliated cells (Fig. 5). The overall expression of ACE2 was low in all epithelial cell types, but showed relatively high expression in ciliated cells. TMPRSS2 expression was relatively high in both ciliated and goblet cells, and FURIN expression was relatively high in secretory cells, but remarkedly low in ciliated cells. To verify these results another similar analysis was performed with a public scRNA-Seq dataset of human nasal tissues. Only 2.7% of the NRE had detectable levels of ACE2 mRNA, and its expression was relatively low in all cell types, which was consistent with their own results. Moreover, similar patterns were identified for TMPRSS2 mRNA and FURIN mRNA in the respiratory epithelial cell clusters. Thus, based on the findings of this research, it can be concluded that the mRNA levels do not correlate with the protein levels or cellular localization of the SARS-CoV-2 entry-related host proteins in the NRE (Ahn et al., 2021).



Figure 4. Protein expression pattern of SARS-CoV-2 entry molecules in the NRE by means of IFS. A-C) Representative images of cross-sectional view of nasal epithelium showing ACE2, TMPRSS2, and furin protein expression in acetylated a-tubulin⁺ ciliated epithelium (yellow arrowheads). Ciliated cells show high protein expression of all three entry molecules. D-F) Representative images of cross-sectional views of nasal epithelium showing ACE2, TMPRSS2, and furin protein expression in MUC5AC⁺ goblet cells (white arrowheads). The entry molecules were not distinctly detected in the goblet cells. Scale bars: 50 µm (Ahn et al., 2021).



Figure 5. Normalised expression levels of each SARS-CoV-2 entry-related host molecule gene. *Comparison of the average normalized mRNA expression level of ACE2 (A), TMPRSS2 (B) and FURIN (C), per each indicated NRE cell cluster* (Ahn et al., 2021).

Ciliated and secretory cells as the main targets for SARS-CoV-2 infection

By analysing which cell types of the NRE express the highest levels of SARS-CoV-2 entry-related host factors, a substantiated indication of the main target cells can be obtained. This is, however, an indication and to verify these findings more direct analysis of SARS-CoV-2-infected cells is required. Numerous studies investigated the presence of SARS-CoV-2 viruses or its related content, e.g., viral RNA, S protein and N protein in cells of the NRE by using scRNA-Seq, IFS and even transmission electron microscopy (TEM) and/or laser scanning confocal microscopy. Multiple reports showed relatively high quantities of SARS-CoV-2 or its related particles inside both ciliated and secretory cells and stated them both as main target cells for SARS-

CoV-2 infection (Fiege et al., 2021; Pizzorno et al., 2020; Zhu, Wang, et al., 2020). Nevertheless, other reports stated that even though both cell types get infected, SARS-CoV-2 showed preferential targeting of ciliated cells and low viral levels in the secretory cells (Ahn et al., 2021; Robinot et al., 2021). Two reports could not find any evidence that secretory cells were infected (Hou, Okuda, et al., 2020; Zhu, Zhang, et al., 2020). Overall, most reports used the same analytical techniques, suggesting there is a variation in results due to the use of different samples or difference in interpretation of the relative quantities of the virus in both cell types. In summary, these findings arguably state that both ciliated and secretory cells are the main target cells of SARS-CoV-2 of the NRE.

The impact of SARS-CoV-2 on the NRE

When cells get infected by a cytocidal virus, such as SARS-CoV-2, then the production of new infectious viruses kills the cell. This type of infection is usually associated with alterations in cell morphology, physiology and sequential biosynthetic events. Examples are the rounding of the infected cell, fusion with adjacent cells, DNA damage and changes in transcriptional activity, cellular metabolism and antigenic or immune properties. Many of these changes are necessary for efficient virus replication (Albrecht et al., 1996; Pant et al., 2021). After enormous quantities of virions are produced, host cell death will be induced. In addition, an excessive release of cytokines and chemokines, known as a COVID-19-related cytokine storm, can also cause host cell death (S. Li et al., 2020; Yapasert et al., 2021).

As shown earlier, both ciliated and secretory cells are the main targets of SARS-CoV-2. Together these cells perform the mucociliary clearance process which is essential to maintain homeostasis and remove pathogens (Harkema et al., 2006; Herbert et al., 2018). Consequently, excessive cell death of one or both of these cells may not only have a significant impact on tissue composition, but also on tissue function. The fact that breakdown of airway clearance can directly precipitate and/or aggravate acute infections and chronic inflammatory conditions such as chronic rhinosinusitis (CRS), cystic fibrosis (CF) and primary ciliary dyskinesia (PCD) proves this theory (Tilley et al., 2015).

Cytopathic effects of SARS-CoV-2 on ciliated cells

Changes in cell morphology that are caused by viral infection are called cytopathic effects (CPE) (Albrecht et al., 1996). Unfortunately, there are currently no studies specifically on the CPE of SARS-CoV-2 on the NRE. However, several studies have been done on the CPE on other respiratory epithelia, i.e., nasopharyngeal- and bronchial respiratory epithelium. These epithelia are similar to the NRE and all have the same prominent group of cells: ciliated cells (Widdicombe, 2019). One of the observed CPE includes shedding of the ciliary axonemes (Pinto et al., 2021), which disables mucociliary clearance and likely enables disease progression. Another study showed the lack of cilium beating of the infected cells by means of light microscopy (Zhu, Zhang, et al., 2020b). Then later in 2020, by means of laser scanning confocal microscopy, scanning electron microscopy (SEM) and IFS further details of CPE were detected. First, they observed plaque formation that was consistently present in different propagations of infected cells. A viral plaque is defined as a physical entity: "a clear area on a lawn of bacteria or a monolayer of cells, where viruses have destroyed the cells" or functionally as "the progeny of one virus" (Shors, 2008). Secondly, analysis showed that different infected cells, located from the plaque region to the far plaque periphery, consistently experienced plaque-like CPE. These cells showed cilium shrinking, beaded changes, cilia disordering and multinucleation. Lastly, IFS with a specific SARS-CoV-2 N protein antibody and cell tight junction antibody showed giant syncytial cell formation and destruction of cell tight junctions (Zhu, Wang, et al., 2020). This has been confirmed by the study of Robinot and co-workers. Here they showed impairment of epithelial barrier function after SARS-CoV-2 infection because of reduced tight junctions within the respiratory epithelium (Robinot et al., 2021).

The impact of SARS-CoV-2 on respiratory epithelium differentiation

As mentioned earlier, it is important that cells of the NRE maintain proper functioning to preserve homeostasis and to avoid infection and development of inflammatory conditions. A tight balance between self-renewal and generation of physiologically appropriate proportions of required cells is essential to keep balance within the respiratory epithelium (Rock et al., 2011). For this reason, it is not only important that the fully differentiated ciliated cells and secretory cells maintain proper functioning, but also that there is fast regeneration in an optimum ratio (Tilley et al., 2015).

Basal cells have self-renewal capacities and are closely located to the epithelial basement membrane to respond to injury by proliferating and differentiating into other epithelial cell types (Rock et al., 2010). Research showed that basal cells can get infected by SARS-CoV-2, but they themselves practically never get infected. Indicating that basal cells are no direct target of SARS-CoV-2 (Ahn et al., 2021; Robinot et al., 2021; Sungnak et al., 2020). Nevertheless, their cellular behaviour, e.g., replication rate and differentiation,

still can be affected due to environmental signalling. In 1977, it was already confirmed that basal cell replication and differentiation is accelerated in response to injury (Breeze & Wheeldon, 1977). Basal cells, characterized by p63, NGFR and Podoplanin (Pdpn) expression, are able to differentiate into suprabasal CK8⁺ p63⁻ progenitor cells that can further segregate into both ciliated and secretory cells (Rock et al., 2011). In the study of Pardo-Saganta and co-workers they identified exclusive populations of basal cells that expressed low levels of c-myb and N2ICD. These cells were rapidly proliferating after injury and eventually they were split into N2ICD positive and c-myb positive cells. The N2ICD positive cells eventually differentiated into mature secretory cells, while the other subset of basal cells that express c-myb transformed into mature ciliated cells. In vitro analysis showed that with not virally induced damage of basal cell cultures from mice, the replication and differentiation of c-myb positive cells was rapidly initiated and stayed relatively similar over time, whereas that of N2ICD positive cells peaked after 12 hours post infection and then quickly dropped (Pardo-Saganta et al., 2015). Subsequently, the study of Chua and colleagues specifically investigated basal cell replication and differentiation upon SARS-CoV-2 infection. They observed differentiation of basal cells through secretory cells to terminally differentiated ciliated cells by mediation of FOXN4 positive cells, making secretory cells intermediates of mature ciliated cells. The FOXN4 positive cells seemed to be in a differentiation state close to that of mature ciliated cells, but still had relatively high expression levels of genes that are expressed in secretory cells. FOXN4 encodes for a TF that is strongly upregulated during ciliated cell differentiation and has proven to be involved in basal body docking and cilia extension (Campell et al., 2016). Interestingly, the results indicated that this differentiation pathway is driven by genes that code for the key TF for ciliated cells, FOXJ1, and a component for mature cilia, TCTEX1D2 (Chua et al., 2020). Although these results were observed during SARS-CoV-2 infection, the fact that goblet cells can be precursor cells of mature ciliated cells and that a precursor subgroup of mature ciliated cells can be identified by specific markers, such as FOXN4, had already been observed in another tissue differentiation dynamics study (Ruiz García et al., 2019). The fact that this differentiation process has been observed before makes the results much more reliable.

In the NRE, SARS-CoV-2 mainly infects ciliated and secretory cells. Once these cells are infected, they experience cytopathic effects, however, it is not completely understood why these effects arise. A possible explanation could be that SARS-CoV-2 infection has an effect on the differentiation state of the infected cell, therefore changing its morphology and physiology. In a recent article by Robinot and colleagues they analysed the effects of SARS-CoV-2 on ciliated cells by examining mucociliary clearance and differentiation. First, they visualised ciliated cells infected by SARS-CoV-2 by means of Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) imaging. Some infected cells showed a lack of cilia and a massive accumulation of virions at the cell surface and on the membrane ruffles (Fig. 6a). Indicating a highly productive SARS-CoV-2 infection. Notably, viral particles were only occasionally observed along the ciliary sheaths (Fig. 6b). Once the magnification was increased, the ultrastructural abnormalities were revealed (Fig. 7). The cilia appeared shortened and misshapen. To explain these observations, quantitative RT-PCR was performed to analyse "key gene transcription involved in the regulation of ciliogenesis". These key genes generally code for transcription factors (TF). The TF's FOXJ1, FOXN4, MYB, RFX2, RFX3 and p73 all influence the expression of genes involved in ciliogenesis, but also cytoskeletal dynamics, planar cell polarity pathway and basal body docking (Lewis & Stracker, 2021). Quantitative RT-PCR analysis showed a significant decrease in transcripts encoding the ciliary component DNAH7 and the ciliogenesis regulators FOXJ1 and RFX3 after SARS-CoV-2 infection. These results are consistent with the loss of fully differentiated cells due to dedifferentiation: "a process by which cells grow in reverse from a partially or terminally differentiated stage to a less differentiated stage within their own lineage" (Yao & Wang, 2020). The regulator FOXJ1 is a master regulator of motile cilia function and ciliogenesis (Yu et al., 2008). Notably, dedifferentiation of the ciliated was observed before FOXJ1 expression significantly decreased. To explain this phenomenon, they used IFS to measure the FOXJ1 protein levels. In contrast to FOXJ1 expression, FOXJ1 protein expression was significantly reduced after two days instead of four days, confirming an earlier indication of post-transcriptional regulation of FOXJ1 (Abdi et al., 2018). Notably, the IFS results showed that the decreased expression of FOXJ1 significantly occurred in infected areas that expressed the S protein. To confirm whether decreased FOXJ1 protein expression preceded cilia loss, a control analysis was performed with β-tubulin IV, a widely used cilium marker (Mollet et al., 2005; Tyner et al., 2006). All areas showed high levels of β -tubulin IV, even S protein areas with decreased FOXJ1 expression. These findings strongly indicate that SARS-CoV-2 infection first reduces FOXJ1 protein expression and then FOXJ1 gene expression. In addition to the ciliated cells, they analysed the effects of SARS-CoV-2 on the goblet- and basal cells. According to their results both goblet- and basal cells do not get infected by the SARS-CoV-2. Still the virus was added to the respiratory epithelia to analyse possible effects it could have on goblet- and basal cell behaviour. Four days after viral introduction, they observed a significant increase in transcripts in clusters of both cells. Suggesting compensatory properties of both cells upon ciliated cell damage caused by SARS-CoV-2. No dedifferentiation of the goblet cells was reported (Robinot et al., 2021).



Figure 6. SEM image of a SARS-CoV-2 infected fully differentiated ciliated cell of the respiratory epithelium. *SEM images of ciliated cells two days after SARS-CoV-2 infection. A) Presenting lack of cilia and an accumulation of viral particles at the surface of membrane ruffles (enlarged in right panel). B) Presenting a few remaining cilia and scattered viral particles (vp) at the plasma membrane (enlarged in right panel)* (Robinot et al., 2021).



Figure 7. Magnified SEM image of ciliated cells 2 days after SARS-CoV-2 infection presenting cilia abnormalities. *Infected ciliated cell presenting shortened misshapen cilia and/or crescent shaped cytoskeletal core of the cilia (enlarged in right panels)* (Robinot et al., 2021).

One previous report also investigated the potential of viral infection to induce dedifferentiation. Although they used virus-like material, a synthetic double-stranded RNA that mimics a by-product of viral replication, instead of an actual virus and pancreatic β cells instead of respiratory epithelium cells, their findings could still provide an indication of the possibly induced dedifferentiation of ciliated cells by SARS-CoV-2. In this report they discovered that virus-like infection induces a decrease in β cell-specific gene expression, resulting in the dedifferentiation of β cells. These results support the findings of Robinot and colleagues on account of their similarity. Likewise, previous studies reported their findings concerning the association between FOXJ1

expression and ciliogenesis. In these reports they stated that in respiratory epithelium virus-induced damage, the cilia reduction is associated with decreased *FOXJ1* expression, and that during damage repair *FOXJ1* expression is associated with the formation of ultrastructural components of ciliogenesis (Look et al., 2001; You et al., 2004). To analyse the effects of virus-induced damage they used a virus from the *Paramyxoviridae* family, paramyxovirus, instead of SARS-CoV-2. Nevertheless, this are both RNA viruses and their effects on the respiratory epithelium seem to be highly similar. Justifying a comparison between their induced damage.

Altered cellular composition of the NRE upon SARS-CoV-2 infection

SARS-CoV-2 infection will often lead to host cell death (S. Li et al., 2020). As a result, because SARS-CoV-2' main target cells of the NRE are also the most abundant cells of the NRE, this will probably drastically alter the cellular composition of the NRE. The cellular composition of tissues is important to maintain proper organ function and avoid disruption of homeostasis. Hence, changes in the cellular composition will lead to a decrease in efficiency of the tissues' functions and possibly result in disease.

Some studies analysed the changes in cellular composition following SARS-CoV-2 infection extensively. The study of Ahn and colleagues used scRNA-sequencing and IFS to analyse cellular composition of the NRE in healthy controls and COVID-19 patients. After uncontrolled clustering, 13 different epithelial cell clusters could be distinguished and visualized with uniform manifold approximation and projection (UMAP) (Deprez et al., 2019) (Fig. 8). Of the total NRE cells of healthy controls, about 60% were fully differentiated cells, also multiciliated, and goblet cells while about 30% were suprabasal cells and club cells. In contrast to the healthy controls, the proportions of these cells were largely reduced, while those of differentiating secretoryand ciliated precursor cells, bestrophin-4hi (BEST4hi) cells and interferon gamma (IFN)-y-responsive ciliated cells were considerably increased in COVID-19 patients. These results indicate that the damaged or dead cells are dynamically replaced with differentiating epithelial cells derived from their stem, basal cells, and precursor cells (Ahn et al., 2021). Furthermore, the study of Chua and co-workers also analysed the difference in cell types and their proportions within the NRE between healthy controls and moderate- and critical COVID-19 patients. Here they identified 8 different cell types of the respiratory epithelium. Interestingly, there was no significant difference in the proportion of ciliated between the three groups. Although this was not significant, there was a strong reduction in ciliated cells. Just as there was a, not significant, relatively high increase in ciliated-diff differentiating cells. The secretory and basal cells did show a significant reduction and the secretory-diff differentiating, the FOXN4+ positive and IFN-y-responsive ciliated cells showed a significant increase. Indicating that NRE is actively trying to regenerate (Chua et al., 2020).

			Proportion in total (%)		
		_	Control	COV	/ID-19
•	Basal cells	0.29		2.67	
•	Suprabasal cells	18.63		4.29	
•	Club cells	14.22		3.61	
•	Goblet cells	24.64		5.25	
•	Secretory cells-diff.	2.42		15.41	
•	Ciliated cells-diff. 1	2.29		12.33	
•	IFN-y-responsive ciliated cells	1.02		15.33	
•	BEST4 ^{hi} ciliated cells	2.56		16.52	
•	Deuterosomal multiciliated cells	0.69		0.77	
•	Multiciliated cells	30.78		10.70	
•	Ciliated cells-diff. 2	0.00		6.43	
•	SARS-CoV-2 ^{hi} cells	0.00		5.95	
•	lonocytes	2.45		0.75	

Figure 8. Comparison of cellular tropism of SARS-CoV-2 in NRE cells between healthy controls and COVID-19 patients. *List and proportion plots comparing proportion of each epithelial cell subset in total clustered epithelial cells between healthy controls and COVID-19 patients* (Ahn et al., 2021).

Discussion

SARS-CoV-2 is a new CoV's that brings several challenges upon personal and global health. The impact of infection varies between individuals experiencing mild symptoms to developing fatal conditions. The most prominent reason for developing a fatal condition is infection of the respiratory system, especially the lungs, resulting in extreme inflammation and respiratory distress (Gorbalenya et al., 2020; Munster et al., 2020). Before reaching the lungs, the virus has to pass through the airways. It is possible that this just serves as a first line defence, however, the fact that most symptoms are related to airway distress and that the virus is highly transmissibly (Rothe et al., 2020) indicates that SARS-CoV-2 may also specifically target the airways. The airways start in the nasal cavity, which is generally lined by respiratory epithelium and olfactory epithelium. Numerous studies have been done on the effects of SARS-CoV-2 on the olfactory epithelium, but studies on the respiratory epithelium are lagging behind. Fortunately, there are currently more studies being performed on the viral tropism and the associated effects of infection on cellular behaviour.

Viral entry of SARS-CoV-2 mostly depends on the expression of entry-related factors, such as the ACE2 receptor and the protease TMPRSS2, on the surface of host cells (Hoffmann et al., 2020). The majority of reports confirmed ACE2 and TMPRSS2 expression in cells of the NRE (Bertram et al., 2012) (Zou et al., 2020). The study of Sungnak and colleagues further investigated this phenomenon by performing the same expression analysis on three different datasets. Here they observed the highest expression of ACE2 in the ciliated and secretory cells of the NRE. The co-expression results were less conclusive, but generally point towards ciliated cells as the cells with high levels of TMPRSS2 and secretory cells with lower levels of TMPRSS2 (Sungnak et al., 2020). In 2020, another study was published that completely contradicted these results, here the secretory cells expressed relatively high levels of ACE2 and TMPRSS2 while the ciliated cells expressed almost no signal of both (Ziegler et al., 2020). These differences could be due to the use of different techniques or samples. Not all samples were obtained from the same area of the upper respiratory tract and with the same technique, both of these factors may have contributed to the differences in results. To obtain clear answers, the study Ahn and colleagues analysed the protein expression instead of the gene expression because transcript levels in an isolated cell do not fully reflect their actual expression or provides information about their cellular location (Liu et al., 2016). Interestingly, the signal intensity of ACE2, TMPRSS2 and furin in the ciliated cells was relatively high while there was no distinct detection of them in the secretory cells. Consequently, the transcript levels did indeed not match up with the actual protein levels. These conclusions are based on the results of several tests performed with different datasets, which only validates the final conclusion more (Ahn et al., 2021). However, to form a definitive conclusion it is necessary to determine the actual presence and quantities of viruses inside the cells of the NRE. Most studies detected significant amounts in both ciliated and secretory cells, with ciliated cells showing the highest levels of infection (Fiege et al., 2021; Pizzorno et al., 2020; Zhu, Wang, et al., 2020). The change of this being accurate is relatively high since all reports used different samples and several of them used different techniques, decreasing the change of the results being coincidental.

SARS-CoV-2 infection may have a significant impact on cells of the NRE, suggesting that once epithelium gets infected, a wide variety of effects will arise. For this review it was chosen to focus on the impact SARS-CoV-2 may have on cellular morphology and differentiation and NRE cellular composition. Different reports analysed the cytopathic effects of SARS-CoV-2 on ciliated cells. All infected ciliated cells experienced certain cytopathic effects which ultimately disordered their morphology and therefore most of its functions (Pinto et al., 2021; Zhu, Wang, et al., 2020; Zhu, Zhang, et al., 2020b). Notably, no data was available of cytopathic effects on infected secretory cells. Possibly because there are no significant cytopathic effects on the secretory cells or it still has to be researched.

In addition to cytopathic effects, the virus may also affect the differentiation of ciliated cells or other cells within the affected area of the epithelium. Epithelial damage generally accelerates basal cell replication and differentiation (Breeze & Wheeldon, 1977; Rock et al., 2010, 2011). During SARS-CoV-2 infection there are progenitor cells originating from basal cells that still express markers of both ciliated and secretory cells. Interestingly, the derived secretory precursor cells are able to differentiate into ciliated cells through mediation of FOXN4 positive cells (Chua et al., 2020). Although this reaction is observed during SARS-CoV-2 infection, it was also observed in another NRE differentiation study (Ruiz García et al., 2019). The fact that this is a known process in the NRE supports it reliability of occurring in an accelerated rate in infected and/or damaged RNE. Just as important to evaluate is the differentiation of ciliated and secretory cells upon of SARS-CoV-2 infection. Currently, there is only the study of Robinot and colleagues, in this study they analysed the effects of SARS-CoV-2 on ciliated cells by examining mucociliary clearance and differentiation. Analysis showed a significant decrease in gene expression of genes involved in ciliary structure and ciliogenesis, eventually resulting in dedifferentiation of the ciliated cells. Furthermore, the results suggest that the dedifferentiation is post-transcriptionally regulated and specifically occurs in the areas that express the S protein. This could be beneficial for the virus since it decreases mucociliary clearance and possibly

prepares the cell surface for forming another virion. Additionally, they analysed the differentiation status of the secretory- and basal cells upon infection. Clusters of both cells showed significant increased expression. Suggesting that they have compensatory properties. However, no effects were seen involving their differentiation status. Unfortunately, these results are unreliable because according to their analysis SARS-CoV-2 was not able to enter the secretory and basal cells; therefore, it is not possible to examine the effects of infection on differentiation of these cells (Robinot et al., 2021).

SARS-CoV-2 infection will often lead to host cell death (S. Li et al., 2020), indicating an altered cellular composition of the NRE in COVID-19 patients. Two studies observed several cell populations being increased or decreased upon SARS-CoV-2 infection. As expected, the amount of fully differentiated ciliated and secretory cells decreased and the amount of precursor cells increased in COVID-19 patients (Ahn et al., 2021). Of note, in one of the studies the decrease of fully differentiated ciliated cells was not significant. Although this was not significant, there was a strong reduction in ciliated cells. Just as there was a, not significant, relatively high increase in ciliated-diff differentiating cells (Chua et al., 2020). Remarkably, there was a cell population that only occurred in COVID-19 patients, the SARS-CoV-2^{hi} cells. This are infected cells that produce mRNAs of SARS-CoV-2 at a high rate and have a highly effected morphology, making it difficult to determine the original cell type. The study of Ahn and colleagues tried to identify the cellular origin by means of pseudo-time trajectory analysis (Cannoodt et al., 2016). They obtained results that implied that the SARS-CoV-2^{hi} cells are most likely ciliated cells. This is not unlikely since this are the most targeted cells of the NRE.

Concerning viral tropism of SARS-CoV-2 in the NRE, several factors have not been taken in consideration. Research has shown that the differentiation state and the cell cycle phase the cell are in influences their infection susceptibility (Coffin et al., 1977; Fan et al., 2018; Legros et al., 2020; O'Sullivan & Killen, 1994). Although this has not been proven to be relevant for SARS-CoV-2 infection of cells of the NRE, it could be relevant and therefore should be looked into. Another important infection susceptibility factor is the presence of inflammation. Once SARS-CoV-2 infects the epithelium, it causes severe inflammation and barrier dysfunction (Deinhardt-Emmer et al., 2021). Inflammation has been proven to influence SARS-CoV-2 entry factor expression in the respiratory epithelium (Kimura et al., 2020; Sajuthi et al., 2020; Ziegler et al., 2020). Perhaps when the influence of these factors is better understood, they can be taken in consideration and explain and/or resolve the variation between studies. Besides influencing viral tropism, inflammation may also exert an effect on the differentiation of cells of the NRE upon infection. Nevertheless, inflammation also seems to be beneficial since certain inflammatory signals have shown to stimulate specific cells to differentiate into ciliated cells (Chua et al., 2020), probably to restore homeostasis.

Conclusion

To this day, SARS-CoV-2 is still a great threat to personal and global health. Often the NRE gets overlooked as just an air passage and first defence line, but not as a target of infection. High expression of entry-related host factors and the detection of the virus or its related content in the ciliated and secretory cells confirms them to be the main target cells of the NRE of SARS-CoV-2 infection. Arguably, even of the entire respiratory system. Subsequently, once the virus infects the NRE it will exert several effects on cellular morphology and behaviour. Research showed that infection alters the differentiation rate of secretory and basal cells and dedifferentiates ciliated cells. Dedifferentiation of ciliated cells leads to loss and abnormal structures of cilia, resulting in reduced mucociliary clearance and discomfort. Even without extreme inflammation, this could be a life-threatening situation where there is a reduced protection of the lower airways and lungs.

Literature list

- *4 in 5 COVID-19 patients in ICU are not vaccinated*. (2021, October 14). National Institute for Public Health and the Environment. https://www.rivm.nl/en/news/4-in-5-covid-19-patients-in-icu-are-not-vaccinated
- Abdi, K., Lai, C.-H., Paez-Gonzalez, P., Lay, M., Pyun, J., & Kuo, C. T. (2018). Uncovering inherent cellular plasticity of multiciliated ependyma leading to ventricular wall transformation and hydrocephalus. *Nature Communications*, 9(1), 1655. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03812-w
- Ahn, J. H., Kim, J. M., Hong, S. P., Choi, S. Y., Yang, M. J., Ju, Y. S., Kim, Y. T., Kim, H. M., Rahman, T., Chung, M. K., Hong, S. D., Bae, H., Lee, C. S., & Koh, G. Y. (2021). Nasal ciliated cells are primary targets for SARS-CoV-2 replication in the early stage of COVID-19. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, *131*(13). https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI148517
- Albrecht, T., Fons, M., Boldogh, I., & Rabson, A. S. (1996). Effects on Cells. In S. Baron (Ed.), *Medical Microbiology* (4th ed.). University of Texas Medical Branch at Galveston.
- Almubaid, Z., & Al-Mubaid, H. (2021). Analysis and comparison of genetic variants and mutations of the novel coronavirus SARS-CoV-2. *Gene Reports*, 23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genrep.2021.101064
- Alturki, S. O., Alturki, S. O., Connors, J., Cusimano, G., Kutzler, M. A., Izmirly, A. M., & Haddad, E. K. (2020). The 2020 Pandemic: Current SARS-CoV-2 Vaccine Development. In *Frontiers in Immunology* (Vol. 11). Frontiers Media S.A. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.01880
- Bakhiet, M., & Taurin, S. (2021). SARS-CoV-2: Targeted managements and vaccine development. *Cytokine* and Growth Factor Reviews, 58, 16–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytogfr.2020.11.001
- Bertram, S., Heurich, A., Lavender, H., Gierer, S., Danisch, S., Perin, P., Lucas, J. M., Nelson, P. S., Pöhlmann, S., & Soilleux, E. J. (2012). Influenza and SARS-coronavirus activating proteases TMPRSS2 and HAT are expressed at multiple sites in human respiratory and gastrointestinal tracts. *PLoS ONE*, *7*(4). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0035876
- Bestle, D., Heindl, M. R., Limburg, H., van Lam van, T., Pilgram, O., Moulton, H., Stein, D. A., Hardes, K., Eickmann, M., Dolnik, O., Rohde, C., Klenk, H. D., Garten, W., Steinmetzer, T., & Böttcher-Friebertshäuser, E. (2020). TMPRSS2 and furin are both essential for proteolytic activation of SARS-CoV-2 in human airway cells. *Life Science Alliance*, 3(9). https://doi.org/10.26508/LSA.202000786
- Bilinska, K., Jakubowska, P., von Bartheld, C. S., & Butowt, R. (2020). Expression of the SARS-CoV-2 Entry Proteins, ACE2 and TMPRSS2, in Cells of the Olfactory Epithelium: Identification of Cell Types and Trends with Age. ACS Chemical Neuroscience, 11(11), 1555–1562. https://doi.org/10.1021/acschemneuro.0c00210
- Brann, D. H., Tsukahara, T., Weinreb, C., Lipovsek, M., van den Berge, K., Gong, B., Chance, R., Macaulay, I. C., Chou, H.-J., Fletcher, R. B., Das, D., Street, K., Roux de Bezieux, H., Gi Choi, Y., Risso, D., Dudoit, S., Purdom, E., Mill, J., Abi Hachem, R., ... Robert Datta, S. (2020). Non-neuronal expression of SARS-CoV-2 entry genes in the olfactory system suggests mechanisms underlying COVID-19associated anosmia. In *Sci. Adv* (Vol. 6). https://www.science.org
- Breeze, R. G., & Wheeldon, E. B. (1977). The Cells of the Pulmonary Airways. *American Review of Respiratory Disease*, *116*(4), 705–777. https://doi.org/10.1164/arrd.1977.116.4.705
- Campell, E. P., Quigley, I. K., & Kintner, C. (2016). Foxn4 promotes gene expression required for multiple motile cilia formation. *Development*. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.143859
- Cannoodt, R., Saelens, W., & Saeys, Y. (2016). Computational methods for trajectory inference from singlecell transcriptomics. *European Journal of Immunology*, 46(11), 2496–2506. https://doi.org/10.1002/eji.201646347
- Chakraborty, S. (2021). Evolutionary and structural analysis elucidates mutations on SARS-CoV2 spike protein with altered human ACE2 binding affinity. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, *534*, 374–380. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2020.11.075
- Chang, C. K., Hou, M. H., Chang, C. F., Hsiao, C. D., & Huang, T. H. (2014). The SARS coronavirus nucleocapsid protein Forms and functions. In *Antiviral Research* (Vol. 103, Issue 1, pp. 39–50). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2013.12.009
- Cheng, V. C. C., Lau, S. K. P., Woo, P. C. Y., & Kwok, Y. Y. (2007). Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus as an agent of emerging and reemerging infection. In *Clinical Microbiology Reviews* (Vol. 20, Issue 4, pp. 660–694). https://doi.org/10.1128/CMR.00023-07

- Chu, H., Chan, J. F.-W., Yuen, T. T.-T., Shuai, H., Yuan, S., Wang, Y., Hu, B., Yip, C. C.-Y., Tsang, J. O.-L., Huang, X., Chai, Y., Yang, D., Hou, Y., Chik, K. K.-H., Zhang, X., Fung, A. Y.-F., Tsoi, H.-W., Cai, J.-P., Chan, W.-M., ... Yuen, K.-Y. (2020). Comparative tropism, replication kinetics, and cell damage profiling of SARS-CoV-2 and SARS-CoV with implications for clinical manifestations, transmissibility, and laboratory studies of COVID-19: an observational study. *The Lancet Microbe*, 1(1), e14–e23. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2666-5247(20)30004-5
- Chua, R. L., Lukassen, S., Trump, S., Hennig, B. P., Wendisch, D., Pott, F., Debnath, O., Thürmann, L., Kurth, F., Völker, M. T., Kazmierski, J., Timmermann, B., Twardziok, S., Schneider, S., Machleidt, F., Müller-Redetzky, H., Maier, M., Krannich, A., Schmidt, S., ... Eils, R. (2020). COVID-19 severity correlates with airway epithelium-immune cell interactions identified by single-cell analysis. *Nature Biotechnology*, 38(8), 970–979. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41587-020-0602-4
- Coffin, J. M., Hughes, S. H., & Varmus, H. E. (Eds.). (1977). Replication, Differentiation, and the Cell Cycle. In *Retroviruses*. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- Deinhardt-Emmer, S., Böttcher, S., Häring, C., Giebeler, L., Henke, A., Zell, R., Jungwirth, J., Jordan, P. M., Werz, O., Hornung, F., Brandt, C., Marquet, M., Mosig, A. S., Pletz, M. W., Schacke, M., Rödel, J., Heller, R., Nietzsche, S., Löffler, B., & Ehrhardt, C. (2021). SARS-CoV-2 Causes Severe Epithelial Inflammation and Barrier Dysfunction. *Journal of Virology*, 95(10). https://doi.org/10.1128/JVI.00110-21
- Deprez, M., Zaragosi, L. E., Truchi, M., Garcia, S. R., Arguel, M. J., Lebrigand, K., Paquet, A., Pee'r, D., Marquette, C. H., Leroy, S., & Barbry, P. (2019). A single-cell atlas of the human healthy airways. *BioRxiv*. https://doi.org/10.1101/2019.12.21.884759
- Diambra, L., Alonso, A. M., Sookoian, S., Pirola, C. J., Lanari, A., Autónoma de Buenos Aires, C., & de Buenos Aires, A. (2021). *Single cell gene expression profiling of nasal ciliated cells reveals distinctive biological processes related to epigenetic mechanisms in patients with severe COVID-19*. https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.12.08.21267478
- Fan, Y., Sanyal, S., & Bruzzone, R. (2018). Breaking Bad: How Viruses Subvert the Cell Cycle. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2018.00396
- Fehr, A. R., & Perlman, S. (2015). Coronaviruses: An overview of their replication and pathogenesis. In *Coronaviruses: Methods and Protocols* (pp. 1–23). Springer New York. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-2438-7_1
- Ferron, F., Subissi, L., de Morais, A. T. S., Le, N. T. T., Sevajol, M., Gluais, L., Decroly, E., Vonrhein, C., Bricogne, G., Canard, B., & Imbert, I. (2017). Structural and molecular basis of mismatch correction and ribavirin excision from coronavirus RNA. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 115(2), E162–E171. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1718806115
- Fiege, J. K., Thiede, J. M., Nanda, H. A., Matchett, W. E., Moore, P. J., Montanari, N. R., Thielen, B. K., Daniel, J., Stanley, E., Hunter, R. C., Menachery, V. D., Shen, S. S., Bold, T. D., & Langlois, R. A. (2021). Single cell resolution of SARS-CoV-2 tropism, antiviral responses, and susceptibility to therapies in primary human airway epithelium. *PLoS Pathogens*, *17*(1). https://doi.org/10.1371/JOURNAL.PPAT.1009292
- Fodoulian, L., Tuberosa, J., Rossier, D., Boillat, M., Kan, C., Pauli, V., Egervari, K., Lobrinus, J. A., Landis, B. N., Carleton, A., & Rodriguez, I. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 Receptors and Entry Genes Are Expressed in the Human Olfactory Neuroepithelium and Brain. *IScience*, 23(12). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.isci.2020.101839
- Gandhi, R. T., Lynch, J. B., & del Rio, C. (2020). Mild or Moderate Covid-19. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 383(18), 1757–1766. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmcp2009249
- Gengler, I., Wang, J. C., Speth, M. M., & Sedaghat, A. R. (2020). Sinonasal pathophysiology of SARS-CoV-2 and COVID-19: A systematic review of the current evidence. *Laryngoscope Investigative Otolaryngology*, 5(3), 354–359. https://doi.org/10.1002/lio2.384

Global Situation. (2022, January 11). World Health Organization. https://covid19.who.int/

Gorbalenya, A. E., Baker, S. C., Baric, R. S., de Groot, R. J., Drosten, C., Gulyaeva, A. A., Haagmans, B. L., Lauber, C., Leontovich, A. M., Neuman, B. W., Penzar, D., Perlman, S., Poon, L. L. M., Samborskiy, D. v., Sidorov, I. A., Sola, I., & Ziebuhr, J. (2020). The species Severe acute respiratory syndrome-related coronavirus: classifying 2019-nCoV and naming it SARS-CoV-2. *Nature Microbiology*, *5*(4), 536–544. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41564-020-0695-z

- Hamming, I., Timens, W., Bulthuis, M. L. C., Lely, A. T., Navis, G. J., & van Goor, H. (2004). Tissue distribution of ACE2 protein, the functional receptor for SARS coronavirus. A first step in understanding SARS pathogenesis. *Journal of Pathology*, 203(2), 631–637. https://doi.org/10.1002/path.1570
- Harkema, J. R., Carey, S. A., & Wagner, J. G. (2006). The Nose Revisited: A Brief Review of the Comparative Structure, Function, and Toxicologic Pathology of the Nasal Epithelium. *Toxicologic Pathology*, 34(3), 252–269. https://doi.org/10.1080/01926230600713475
- Haschek, W. M., Witschi, H. R., & Nikula, K. J. (2002). Organ-Specific Toxicologic Pathology. In W. M. Haschek, C. G. Rousseaux, & M. A. Wallig (Eds.), *Handbook of Toxicologic Pathology. Volume 2: Organ-Specific Toxicologic Pathology* (2nd ed., Vol. 2, pp. 3–83). Academic Press.
- He, X., Lau, E. H. Y., Wu, P., Deng, X., Wang, J., Hao, X., Lau, Y. C., Wong, J. Y., Guan, Y., Tan, X., Mo, X., Chen, Y., Liao, B., Chen, W., Hu, F., Zhang, Q., Zhong, M., Wu, Y., Zhao, L., ... Leung, G. M. (2020). Temporal dynamics in viral shedding and transmissibility of COVID-19. *Nature Medicine*, 26(5), 672– 675. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-020-0869-5
- Herbert, R. A., Janardhan, K. S., Pandiri, A. R., Cesta, M. F., & Miller, R. A. (2018). Nose, Larynx, and Trachea. In *Boorman's Pathology of the Rat* (pp. 391–435). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-391448-4.00022-8
- Hewitt, R. J., & Lloyd, C. M. (2021). Regulation of immune responses by the airway epithelial cell landscape. In *Nature Reviews Immunology* (Vol. 21, Issue 6, pp. 347–362). Nature Research. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-020-00477-9
- Hoffmann, M., Kleine-Weber, H., Schroeder, S., Krüger, N., Herrler, T., Erichsen, S., Schiergens, T. S., Herrler, G., Wu, N. H., Nitsche, A., Müller, M. A., Drosten, C., & Pöhlmann, S. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 Cell Entry Depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and Is Blocked by a Clinically Proven Protease Inhibitor. *Cell*, 181(2), 271-280.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.052
- Hou, Y. J., Chiba, S., Halfmann, P., Ehre, C., Kuroda, M., Dinnon Iii, K. H., Leist, S. R., Schäfer, A., Nakajima, N., Takahashi, K., Lee, R. E., Mascenik, T. M., Graham, R., Edwards, C. E., Tse, L. v, Okuda, K., Markmann, A. J., Bartelt, L., de Silva, A., ... Baric, R. S. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 D614G variant exhibits efficient replication ex vivo and transmission in vivo. *Science*, *370*(6523), 1464–1468. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abe8499
- Hou, Y. J., Okuda, Kenichi., Edwards, C. E., Martinez, D. R., Asakura, T., Dinnon, K. H., Kato, Takafumi., Lee, R. E., Yount, B. L., Mascenik, T. M., Chen, G., Olivier, K. N., Ghio, A., Tse, L. v., Leist, S. R., Gralinski, L. E., Schäfer, Alexandra., Dang, Hong., Gilmore, Rodney., ... Baric, R. S. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 Reverse Genetics Reveals a Variable Infection Gradient in the Respiratory Tract. *Cell*, *182*(2), 429-446.e14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.05.042
- Jackson, C. B., Farzan, M., Chen, B., & Choe, H. (2022). Mechanisms of SARS-CoV-2 entry into cells. In *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* (Vol. 23, Issue 1, pp. 3–20). Nature Research. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41580-021-00418-x
- Janik, E., Niemcewicz, M., Podogrocki, M., Majsterek, I., & Bijak, M. (2021). The emerging concern and interest sars-cov-2 variants. *Pathogens*, *10*(6). https://doi.org/10.3390/pathogens10060633
- Jia, H. P., Look, D. C., Shi, L., Hickey, M., Pewe, L., Netland, J., Farzan, M., Wohlford-Lenane, C., Perlman, S., & McCray, P. B. (2005). ACE2 Receptor Expression and Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus Infection Depend on Differentiation of Human Airway Epithelia. *Journal of Virology*, 79(23), 14614–14621. https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.79.23.14614-14621.2005
- Koch, J., Uckeley, Z. M., Doldan, P., Stanifer, M., Boulant, S., & Lozach, P. (2021). TMPRSS2 expression dictates the entry route used by SARS-CoV-2 to infect host cells. *The EMBO Journal*, 40(16). https://doi.org/10.15252/embj.2021107821
- Legros, V., Jeannin, P., Burlaud-Gaillard, J., Chaze, T., Gianetto, Q. G., Butler-Browne, G., Mouly, V., Zoladek, J., Afonso, P. v., Gonzàlez, M.-N., Matondo, M., Riederer, I., Roingeard, P., Gessain, A., Choumet, V., & Ceccaldi, P.-E. (2020). Differentiation-dependent susceptibility of human muscle cells to Zika virus infection. *PLOS Neglected Tropical Diseases*, 14(8), e0008282. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0008282
- Lewis, M., & Stracker, T. H. (2021). Transcriptional regulation of multiciliated cell differentiation. In *Seminars in Cell and Developmental Biology* (Vol. 110, pp. 51–60). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb.2020.04.007

- Li, S., Zhang, Y., Guan, Z., Li, H., Ye, M., Chen, X., Shen, J., Zhou, Y., Shi, Z. L., Zhou, P., & Peng, K. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 triggers inflammatory responses and cell death through caspase-8 activation. *Signal Transduction and Targeted Therapy*, *5*(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41392-020-00334-0
- Li, Shaohua., Jiang, Lina., Li, X., Lin, F., Wang, Y., Li, B., Jiang, T., An, W., Liu, S., Liu, H., Xu, P., Zhao, L., Zhang, L., Mu, J., Wang, H., Kang, J., Li, Y., Huang, L., Zhu, C., ... Zhao, J. (2020). Clinical and pathological investigation of patients with severe COVID-19. *JCI Insight*, *5*(12). https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight.138070
- Li, W., Moore, M. J., Vasilieva, N., Sui, J., Wong, S. K., Berne, M. A., Somasundaran, M., Sullivan, J. L., Luzuriaga, K., Greenough, T. C., Choe, H., & Farzan, M. (2003). Angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 is a functional receptor for the SARS coronavirus. *Nature*, 426(6965), 450–454. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02145
- Liu, Y., Beyer, A., & Aebersold, R. (2016). On the Dependency of Cellular Protein Levels on mRNA Abundance. In *Cell* (Vol. 165, Issue 3, pp. 535–550). Cell Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2016.03.014
- Look, D. C., Walter, M. J., Williamson, M. R., Pang, L., You, Y., Sreshta, J. N., Johnson, J. E., Zander, D. S., & Brody, S. L. (2001). Effects of Paramyxoviral Infection on Airway Epithelial Cell Foxj1 Expression, Ciliogenesis, and Mucociliary Function. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 159(6), 2055–2069. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63057-X
- Meinhardt, J., Radke, J., Dittmayer, C., Franz, J., Thomas, C., Mothes, R., Laue, M., Schneider, J., Brünink, S., Greuel, S., Lehmann, M., Hassan, O., Aschman, T., Schumann, E., Chua, R. L., Conrad, C., Eils, R., Stenzel, W., Windgassen, M., ... Heppner, F. L. (2021). Olfactory transmucosal SARS-CoV-2 invasion as a port of central nervous system entry in individuals with COVID-19. *Nature Neuroscience*, 24(2), 168–175. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-020-00758-5
- Mollet, G., Silbermann, F., Delous, M., Salomon, R., Antignac, C., & Saunier, S. (2005). Characterization of the nephrocystin/nephrocystin-4 complex and subcellular localization of nephrocystin-4 to primary cilia and centrosomes. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 14(5), 645–656. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddi061
- Monteiro-Riviere, N. A., & Popp, J. A. (1984). Ultrastructural Characterization of the Nasal Respiratory Epithelium in the Rat. *THE AMERICAN JOURNAL OF ANATOMY*, *169*, 31–43.
- Munster, V. J., Koopmans, M., van Doremalen, N., van Riel, D., & de Wit, E. (2020). A Novel Coronavirus Emerging in China — Key Questions for Impact Assessment. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 382(8), 692–694. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmp2000929
- Muralidar, S., Gopal, G., & Visaga Ambi, S. (2021). Targeting the viral-entry facilitators of SARS-CoV-2 as a therapeutic strategy in COVID-19. In *Journal of Medical Virology* (Vol. 93, Issue 9, pp. 5260–5276). John Wiley and Sons Inc. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.27019
- Nakayama, T., Lee, I. T., Jiang, S., Matter, M. S., Yan, C. H., Overdevest, J. B., Wu, C. T., Goltsev, Y., Shih, L. C., Liao, C. K., Zhu, B., Bai, Y., Lidsky, P., Xiao, Y., Zarabanda, D., Yang, A., Easwaran, M., Schürch, C. M., Chu, P., ... Nayak, J. v. (2021). Determinants of SARS-CoV-2 entry and replication in airway mucosal tissue and susceptibility in smokers. *Cell Reports Medicine*, 2(10). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xcrm.2021.100421
- Orhan, I. E., & Senol Deniz, F. S. (2020). Natural Products as Potential Leads Against Coronaviruses: Could They be Encouraging Structural Models Against SARS-CoV-2? In *Natural Products and Bioprospecting* (Vol. 10, Issue 4, pp. 171–186). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13659-020-00250-4
- O'Sullivan, M. A., & Killen, H. M. (1994). The differentiation state of monocytic cells affects their susceptibility to infection and the effects of infection by dengue virus. *Journal of General Virology*, *75*(9), 2387–2392. https://doi.org/10.1099/0022-1317-75-9-2387
- O'Toole, Áine., Scher, Emily., & Rambaut, Andrew. (2021). *Global Lineage Reports*. Cov-Lineages.Org. https://cov-lineages.org/index.html#global_reports
- Ou, X., Liu, Y., Lei, X., Li, P., Mi, D., Ren, L., Guo, L., Guo, R., Chen, T., Hu, J., Xiang, Z., Mu, Z., Chen, X., Chen, J., Hu, K., Jin, Q., Wang, J., & Qian, Z. (2020). Characterization of spike glycoprotein of SARS-CoV-2 on virus entry and its immune cross-reactivity with SARS-CoV. *Nature Communications*, *11*(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-15562-9
- Pant, A., Dsouza, L., & Yang, Z. (2021). Alteration in Cellular Signaling and Metabolic Reprogramming during Viral Infection. *American Society for Microbiology*. https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio

- Pardo-Saganta, A., Law, B. M., Tata, P. R., Villoria, J., Saez, B., Mou, H., Zhao, R., & Rajagopal, J. (2015). Injury induces direct lineage segregation of functionally distinct airway basal stem/progenitor cell subpopulations. *Cell Stem Cell*, 16(2), 184–197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stem.2015.01.002
- Peng, R., Wu, L. A., Wang, Q., Qi, J., & Gao, G. F. (2021). Cell entry by SARS-CoV-2. In *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* (Vol. 46, Issue 10, pp. 848–860). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibs.2021.06.001
- Pinto, A. L., Rai, R. K., Brown, J. C., Griffin, P., Edgar, J. R., Shah, A., Singanayagam, A., Hogg, C., Barclay, W. S., Futter, C. E., Burgoyne, T., Brompton Hospital, R., & Thomas, S. (2021). Ultrastructural insight into SARS-CoV-2 attachment, entry and budding in human airway epithelium. *BioRxiv*. https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.04.10.439279
- Pizzorno, A., Padey, B., Julien, T., Trouillet-Assant, S., Traversier, A., Errazuriz-Cerda, E., Fouret, J., Dubois, J., Gaymard, A., Lescure, F. X., Dulière, V., Brun, P., Constant, S., Poissy, J., Lina, B., Yazdanpanah, Y., Terrier, O., & Rosa-Calatrava, M. (2020). Characterization and Treatment of SARS-CoV-2 in Nasal and Bronchial Human Airway Epithelia. *Cell Reports Medicine*, 1(4). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xcrm.2020.100059
- Purves, Dale., Augustine, G. J., Fitzpatrick, David., Katz, L. C., LaMantia, A.-Samuel., McNamara, J. O., & Williams, S. Mark. (Eds.). (2001). The Olfactory Epithelium and Olfactory Receptor Neurons. In *Neuroscience* (2nd ed.). Sinauer Associates Inc.,U.S.
- Raoult, D., Zumla, A., Locatelli, F., Ippolito, G., & Kroemer, G. (2020). Coronavirus infections: Epidemiological, clinical and immunological features and hypotheses. In *Cell Stress* (Vol. 4, Issue 4, pp. 66–75). Shared Science Publishers OG. https://doi.org/10.15698/cst2020.04.216
- Robinot, R., Hubert, M., de Melo, G. D., Lazarini, F., Bruel, T., Smith, N., Levallois, S., Larrous, F., Fernandes, J., Gellenoncourt, S., Rigaud, S., Gorgette, O., Thouvenot, C., Trébeau, C., Mallet, A., Duménil, G., Gobaa, S., Etournay, R., Lledo, P. M., ... Chakrabarti, L. A. (2021). SARS-CoV-2 infection induces the dedifferentiation of multiciliated cells and impairs mucociliary clearance. *Nature Communications*, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-24521-x
- Rock, J. R., Gao, X., Xue, Y., Randell, S. H., Kong, Y.-Y., & Hogan, B. L. M. (2011). Notch-Dependent Differentiation of Adult Airway Basal Stem Cells. *Cell Stem Cell*, 8(6), 639–648. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stem.2011.04.003
- Rock, J. R., Randell, S. H., & Hogan, B. L. M. (2010). Airway basal stem cells: A perspective on their roles in epithelial homeostasis and remodeling. In *DMM Disease Models and Mechanisms* (Vol. 3, Issues 9– 10, pp. 545–556). https://doi.org/10.1242/dmm.006031
- Rothe, C., Schunk, M., Sothmann, P., Bretzel, G., Froeschl, G., Wallrauch, C., Zimmer, T., Thiel, V., Janke, C., Guggemos, W., Seilmaier, M., Drosten, C., Vollmar, P., Zwirglmaier, K., Zange, S., Wölfel, R., & Hoelscher, M. (2020). Transmission of 2019-nCoV Infection from an Asymptomatic Contact in Germany. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 382(10), 970–971. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmc2001468
- Ruiz García, S., Deprez, M., Lebrigand, K., Cavard, A., Paquet, A., Arguel, M.-J., Magnone, V., Truchi, M., Caballero, I., Leroy, S., Marquette, C.-H., Marcet, B., Barbry, P., & Zaragosi, L.-E. (2019). Novel dynamics of human mucociliary differentiation revealed by single-cell RNA sequencing of nasal epithelial cultures. *Development*. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.177428
- Sajuthi, S. P., DeFord, P., Li, Y., Jackson, N. D., Montgomery, M. T., Everman, J. L., Rios, C. L., Pruesse, E., Nolin, J. D., Plender, E. G., Wechsler, M. E., Mak, A. C. Y., Eng, C., Salazar, S., Medina, V., Wohlford, E. M., Huntsman, S., Nickerson, D. A., Germer, S., ... Seibold, M. A. (2020). Type 2 and interferon inflammation regulate SARS-CoV-2 entry factor expression in the airway epithelium. *Nature Communications*, *11*(1), 5139. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-18781-2
- SARS-CoV-2 Variant Classifications and Definitions. (2021, December 1). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/variants/variantclassifications.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019ncov%2Fvariants%2Fvariant-info.html#anchor_1632158775384
- Shang, J., Wan, Y., Luo, C., Ye, G., Geng, Q., Auerbach, A., & Li, F. (2020). Cell entry mechanisms of SARS-CoV-2. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2003138117/-/DCSupplemental
- Shors, T. (2008). Understanding viruses (3rd ed.). Jones And Bartlett Publishers, Inc.

Silverthorn, D. Unglaub. (2019). Gas Exchange and Transport. In Human Physiology (8th ed.). Pearson.

- Simmons, G., Gosalia, D. N., Rennekamp, A. J., Reeves, J. D., Diamond, S. L., & Bates, P. (2005). Inhibitors of cathepsin L prevent severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus entry. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *102*(33), 11876–11881. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0505577102
- Singhal, T. (2020). A Review of Coronavirus Disease-2019 (COVID-19). In *Indian Journal of Pediatrics* (Vol. 87, Issue 4, pp. 281–286). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12098-020-03263-6
- Situation by Region, Country, Territory & Area. (2022, January 11). World Health Organization. https://covid19.who.int/table
- Sungnak, W., Huang, N., Bécavin, C., Berg, M., Queen, R., Litvinukova, M., Talavera-López, C., Maatz, H., Reichart, D., Sampaziotis, F., Worlock, K. B., Yoshida, M., Barnes, J. L., Banovich, N. E., Barbry, P., Brazma, A., Collin, J., Desai, T. J., Duong, T. E., ... Figueiredo, F. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 entry factors are highly expressed in nasal epithelial cells together with innate immune genes. *Nature Medicine*, 26(5), 681–687. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-020-0868-6
- Tilley, A. E., Walters, M. S., Shaykhiev, R., & Crystal, R. G. (2015). Cilia dysfunction in lung disease. *Annual Review of Physiology*, *77*, 379–406. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-physiol-021014-071931
- Tyner, J. W., Kim, E. Y., Ide, Kyotaro., Pelletier, M. R., Roswit, W. T., Morton, J. D., Battaile, J. T., Patel, A. C., Patterson, G. Alexander., Castro, Mario., Spoor, M. S., & You, Yingjian. (2006). Blocking airway mucous cell metaplasia by inhibiting EGFR antiapoptosis and IL-13 transdifferentiation signals. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 116(2), 309–321. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI25167
- Uraih, L. C., & Maronpot, R. R. (1990). Normal Histology of the Nasal Cavity and Application of Special Techniques. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *85*, 187–208.
- Vieira Braga, F. A., Kar, G., Berg, M., Carpaij, O. A., Polanski, K., Simon, L. M., Brouwer, S., Gomes, T., Hesse, L., Jiang, J., Fasouli, E. S., Efremova, M., Vento-Tormo, R., Talavera-López, C., Jonker, M. R., Affleck, K., Palit, S., Strzelecka, P. M., Firth, H. v., ... Teichmann, S. A. (2019). A cellular census of human lungs identifies novel cell states in health and in asthma. *Nature Medicine*, 25(7), 1153–1163. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-019-0468-5
- V'kovski, P., Kratzel, A., Steiner, S., Stalder, H., & Thiel, V. (2021). Coronavirus biology and replication: implications for SARS-CoV-2. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 19(3), 155–170. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41579-020-00468-6
- Volz, E., Hill, V., McCrone, J. T., Price, A., Jorgensen, D., O'Toole, Á., Southgate, J., Johnson, R., Jackson, B., Nascimento, F. F., Rey, S. M., Nicholls, S. M., Colquhoun, R. M., da Silva Filipe, A., Shepherd, J., Pascall, D. J., Shah, R., Jesudason, N., Li, K., ... Pybus, O. G. (2021). Evaluating the Effects of SARS-CoV-2 Spike Mutation D614G on Transmissibility and Pathogenicity. *Cell*, *184*(1), 64-75.e11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.11.020
- Wan, Y., Shang, J., Graham, R., Baric, R. S., & Li, F. (2020). Receptor Recognition by the Novel Coronavirus from Wuhan: an Analysis Based on Decade-Long Structural Studies of SARS Coronavirus. *Journal of Virology*, 94(7). https://doi.org/10.1128/jvi.00127-20
- Widdicombe, J. H. (2019). Early studies on the surface epithelium of mammalian airways. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol*, *317*, 486–495. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajplung.00240.2019.-This
- Wöchentlicher Lagebericht zu COVID-19. (2021). www.rki.de/inzidenzen
- Wu, A., Peng, Y., Huang, B., Ding, X., Wang, X., Niu, P., Meng, J., Zhu, Z., Zhang, Z., Wang, J., Sheng, J., Quan, L., Xia, Z., Tan, W., Cheng, G., & Jiang, T. (2020). Genome Composition and Divergence of the Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV) Originating in China. *Cell Host and Microbe*, 27(3), 325–328. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2020.02.001
- Yao, Y., & Wang, C. (2020). Dedifferentiation: inspiration for devising engineering strategies for regenerative medicine. *Npj Regenerative Medicine*, *5*(1), 14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41536-020-00099-8
- Yap, J. K. Y., Moriyama, M., & Iwasaki, A. (2020). Inflammasomes and Pyroptosis as Therapeutic Targets for COVID-19. *The Journal of Immunology*, 205(2), 307–312. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.2000513
- Yapasert, R., Khaw-on, P., & Banjerdpongchai, R. (2021). Coronavirus Infection-Associated Cell Death Signaling and Potential Therapeutic Targets. *Molecules*, *26*(24), 7459. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules26247459

- You, Y., Huang, T., Richer, E. J., Schmidt, J.-E. H., Zabner, J., Borok, Z., & Brody, S. L. (2004). Role of fbox factor foxj1 in differentiation of ciliated airway epithelial cells. *American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology*, 286(4), L650–L657. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajplung.00170.2003
- Yu, X., Ng, C. P., Habacher, H., & Roy, S. (2008). Foxj1 transcription factors are master regulators of the motile ciliogenic program. *Nature Genetics*, 40(12), 1445–1453. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.263
- Zhang, Q., Xiang, R., Huo, S., Zhou, Y., Jiang, S., Wang, Q., & Yu, F. (2021). Molecular mechanism of interaction between SARS-CoV-2 and host cells and interventional therapy. *Signal Transduction and Targeted Therapy*, 6(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41392-021-00653-w
- Zhou, P., Yang, X. lou, Wang, X. G., Hu, B., Zhang, L., Zhang, W., Si, H. R., Zhu, Y., Li, B., Huang, C. L., Chen, H. D., Chen, J., Luo, Y., Guo, H., Jiang, R. di, Liu, M. Q., Chen, Y., Shen, X. R., Wang, X., ... Shi, Z. L. (2020). A pneumonia outbreak associated with a new coronavirus of probable bat origin. *Nature*, 579(7798), 270–273. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-020-2012-7
- Zhu, N., Wang, W., Liu, Z., Liang, C., Wang, W., Ye, F., Huang, B., Zhao, L., Wang, H., Zhou, W., Deng, Y., Mao, L., Su, C., Qiang, G., Jiang, T., Zhao, J., Wu, G., Song, J., & Tan, W. (2020). Morphogenesis and cytopathic effect of SARS-CoV-2 infection in human airway epithelial cells. *Nature Communications*, 11(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-17796-z
- Zhu, N., Zhang, D., Wang, W., Li, X., Yang, B., Song, J., Zhao, X., Huang, B., Shi, W., Lu, R., Niu, P., Zhan, F., Ma, X., Wang, D., Xu, W., Wu, G., Gao, G. F., & Tan, W. (2020a). A Novel Coronavirus from Patients with Pneumonia in China, 2019. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *382*(8), 727–733. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa2001017
- Zhu, N., Zhang, D., Wang, W., Li, X., Yang, B., Song, J., Zhao, X., Huang, B., Shi, W., Lu, R., Niu, P., Zhan, F., Ma, X., Wang, D., Xu, W., Wu, G., Gao, G. F., & Tan, W. (2020b). A Novel Coronavirus from Patients with Pneumonia in China, 2019. New England Journal of Medicine, 382(8), 727–733. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmoa2001017
- Ziegler, C. G. K., Allon, S. J., Nyquist, S. K., Mbano, I. M., Miao, V. N., Tzouanas, C. N., Cao, Y., Yousif, A. S., Bals, J., Hauser, B. M., Feldman, J., Muus, C., Wadsworth, M. H., Kazer, S. W., Hughes, T. K., Doran, B., Gatter, G. J., Vukovic, M., Taliaferro, F., ... Zhang, K. (2020). SARS-CoV-2 Receptor ACE2 Is an Interferon-Stimulated Gene in Human Airway Epithelial Cells and Is Detected in Specific Cell Subsets across Tissues. *Cell*, 181(5), 1016-1035.e19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2020.04.035
- Zou, X., Chen, K., Zou, J., Han, P., Hao, J., & Han, Z. (2020). Single-cell RNA-seq data analysis on the receptor ACE2 expression reveals the potential risk of different human organs vulnerable to 2019-nCoV infection. *Frontiers of Medicine*, *14*(2), 185–192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11684-020-0754-0